
 

 



 

 

MORSELS & TIDBITS FROM OUR PASTOR 

Happy New Year 
As we welcome this new year 2024, let's do it with a thankful heart. Let's 
start the new year with peace and faith. We should let go of any hard 
feelings or frustrations from the past year. Take this opportunity of new 
beginnings to say sorry to those we've hurt or to extend forgiveness to 
others. Remember, God loves us and wants the best for us. Let's enter 
the new year, ready to live the life He wants for us! 

 
Gospel in everyday English 
Then they entered Capernaum. When the Sabbath arrived, Jesus lost no 
time in getting to the meeting place. He spent the day there teaching. 
They were surprised at his teaching—so forthright, so confident—not 
quibbling and quoting like the religion scholars. 
 
Suddenly, while still in the meeting place, he was interrupted by a man 
who was deeply disturbed and yelling out, “What business do you have 
here with us, Jesus? Nazarene! I know what you’re up to! You’re the Holy 
One of God, and you’ve come to destroy us!” 
 
Jesus shut him up: “Quiet! Get out of him!” The afflicting spirit threw the 
man into spasms, protesting loudly—and got out. Everyone there was 
incredulous, buzzing with curiosity. “What’s going on here? A new teach-
ing that does what it says? He shuts up defiling, demonic spirits and 
sends them packing!” News of this traveled fast and was soon all over 
Galilee (from Mark 1). 
 
Notes on the Scripture 
Mark wrote his Gospel to instruct us about the Teacher. He knew that 
even those disciples who left everything behind had a long road ahead of 
them before they would understand just what it was that Jesus of Naza-
reth would do with them. Perhaps the challenge of today is not so much 
to make a new commitment, but to let our hearts be shaken. Rereading 
the Gospel of Mark, we are invited to look again at Jesus the Teacher 
who put every word of his preaching into action.  

 
Catholic School Week 
This weekend, January 27/28, we are celebrating A Catholic School 
Weekend. The students from our Cardinal Joseph Bernardin School are 
celebrating with us at all the masses and they will also hold an Open 
House. This is an important part of our parish mission, even though the 
school is not at our campus. Please feel very welcome to celebrate with 
us and visit!  

 
Christ Renews His Parish 
CRHP Retreat is coming next month, both for men and women. I realize 
we still try to cool down after the Christmas busyness, but I invite you to 
consider marking your calendars and joining this retreat. It is a great op-
portunity to deepen your connection with God and other parishioners. 
Please check the bulletin or call the office for more information. 

Rev. Artur Sowa, Pastor 

January 28, 2024 

 

The St. Francis of 

Assisi Community  

is a welcoming 

Christian family. 

 

We believe in  

Jesus Christ and  

are guided by the 

Holy Spirit and 

the example of   

St. Francis. 

 

We gather to  

celebrate, to  

grow in the 

knowledge of  

our faith rooted in 

the Catholic  

tradition, and to 

recognize our  

responsibility to 

reach out to the 

world. 



 

 

Liturgical Ministers for Next Weekend (Please visit the Ministry Scheduler for the most up to date schedule or to volunteer) 

LITURGICAL COMMISSION 

This Week at St. Francis 

 

Sunday, January 28th 
Helping Hands Food Drive 
Father Rubey presentation, 3:00PM 
Mission Trip Mtg., 7:00PM (SFR) 
 
Monday, January 29th 
Women’s CRHP 25, 7:00PM (GR) 
 
Tuesday, January 30th 
Tues RE Grades 1-8, 4:30PM-6:00PM (SFC-FR) 
RE Grades 4-8 Reconciliation Service (SFC-FR) 
 
Wednesday, January 31st 
OA Mtg., 9:30AM (GR) 
Wed (B) RE Grades 1-8, 4:30PM-6:00PM (SFC-FR) 
RE Grades 4-8 Reconciliation Service (SFC-FR) 
 
Thursday, February 1st 
Men’s CRHP 25, 7:00PM (GR) 
 
Friday, February 2nd 
Men’s CRHP, 5:00PM (SFC) 
AA Mtg., 7:00PM (NR) 
 
Saturday, February 3

rd 

Men’s CRHP (SFC) 
Rosary for Life, 10:00AM (Chapel) 
 

We are grateful for the generosity of our  

parishioners. At the beginning of the pandemic, 

we made the decision to stop passing the  

collection basket and instead placing a basket 

at both entrances. We have decided to continue 

that practice. 

Parish Stewardship 

Month of December, 2023 

 

Electronic Givings              $42,032.65  

Envelopes & Loose              $61,222.00 

Total for December 2023   $103,254.65 

 

Christmas so far $168,672.00 

We would ask that you  

consider electronic giving. It is 

safe, flexible, convenient and 

consistent. Simply scan the 

qrcode or complete the yellow 

sheet in your monthly  

             envelope packet or call the   

             parish office.  

We thank you for your continued support. 



 

 

 
“I Am the Living Bread which Came Down from Heaven” Several conver-

sations amongst Small Faith Group participants were started with the 

question: Where in the Bible did Jesus tell us about the real presence of 

His Body and Blood? 

In John 6:51 Jesus says “I am the living bread which came down from 

Heaven; If anyone eats of this bread, he will live forever. Truly, I say to 

you unless you eat the flesh of the Son of Man and drink His blood, you 

have no life in you.” Although the Eucharistic Revival Small Faith Groups 

are not a Bible Study Program, reading the Gospel of John, Chapter 6 is a 

great place for anyone to read Jesus’ words regarding the Eucharist. The 

following are the thoughts of two of your fellow parishioners who attended 

a Small Faith Group. 

Jackie Guilbeau In a world filled with darkness, distractions and tempta-

tions, hosting a Small Faith Group gave me an opportunity to focus on the 

Church’s teachings around the Sacrament of the Eucharist and to priori-

tize my relationship with Jesus. It was helpful to spend time discussing the 

fact that the Eucharist is not just a symbol. It is Jesus’ eternal sacrifice. His 

miraculous, lifegiving presence from Heaven during the consecration is 

made visible at each and every Mass we celebrate! We also learned that the regular consumption of the Body and 

Blood of Christ readies us for eternal life. 

One participant commented that she never fully realized the role of the Father and the Holy Spirit in this miracle. The 

priest at the consecration asks the Father to send the Holy Spirit to sanctify the offerings of bread and wine so the con-

secration can take place. She, along with another participant, shared that during this revival year, she is yearning to 

hear more about the wonders and the miracles of the Eucharist at Mass regularly! 

We found Bishop Barron’s book This is My Body enlightening but also challenging for non-scholars so we decided to 

compliment our reading with video presentations on the Real Presence of Jesus in the Eucharist from u-tube followed 

by further discussion. U-tube presentations we enjoyed were Fr. Schmidt and Archbishop Fulton Sheen. Finally, we 

discussed the sacred power of visiting the Blessed Sacrament in our Chapel which is available 24 hours a day. 

Theresa Hartmann We have recently completed our group discussion of This is My Body. I recruited my family for this 

discussion group, to include my mom, daughter, son-in-law, husband, sister, aunts and uncle. We all enjoyed getting 

together and talking about our Catholic faith. Additionally, we all learned new and interesting information about the Re-

al Presence of Christ in the Eucharist. Over the period of time we met, we talked about ways in which our perspective 

had changed and changes made as a result of our study and discussion. 

This was really very enjoyable. How good it is to get together with family around a table and talk about Jesus, all He 

did for us and how good He is! Thank you for the invitation to be part of this activity. 

For more information on Small Faith Groups, contact Trisha Goldberg at trishagoldberg1@comcast.net 

We joyfully welcomed the following child into our  
Christian Community on January 21st, 2024 

 

Marie Angeline Pavlick 

Daughter of Kyle & Nicole (Fifer) Pavlick 

With joy, we announce the marriage of 
 

Jacob & Amy (Dust) Jachymiak 

January 20, 2024 

 

May your lives always be blessed with God’s love! 



 

 

HUMAN CONCERNS COMMISSION 

February 12th in the Great Room from 3:30-5:00pm 

Grief and Belief: The Impact of Faith 

The path of Grief takes us through the twists and turns of 

an array of emotions, often with no clear blueprint. Please 

consider joining other “Grieving Hearts” to share how Faith 

has impacted your grief journey, and relationship with God. 

Facilitated by: Sr Gael 

St. Francis Helping Hands Winter Food Drive Before 

and After All Masses on January 27 & 28. Please drop off 

your non-perishable food items, toiletries and paper items 

at the tables in the parking lot.  Monetary donations also 

appreciated. Especially needed items are jelly, cereal, 

canned meals such as stew and ravioli, canned or dry 

beans and Size 5 & 6 diapers.  Food distributed to St. Blase 

in Summit, St. Philip Neri in Chicago & the Orland Township 

Food Pantry.  Thank you for keeping others fed this cold 

winter season!  



 

 

CHRIST RENEWS HIS PARISH 

Save the Date:   

Men’s Feb. 3/4, 2024 

Women’s Feb. 24/25, 2024 

 

CRHP was among the best deci-
sions I have made about my 
faith. I found that other men in 
the parish had similar questions 
and were also looking for a 
deeper experience to comple-
ment Sunday mass. 
 
You don’t have to know a lot 
about the Bible. (That had me 
worried!). It’s more about accept-
ing each one of us — where we 
are today and building on our 
own foundation.   
 
Another positive is that I became 
friends with other men who also 
wanted to explore their faith in 
this way. I haven’t met anyone 
who does not speak highly of 
their CRHP experience. I’m glad 
I did this and would have benefit-

ed more if I had done it sooner.Mike Sedlak 

EDUCATION & FORMATION COMMISSION 

COURAGE Baby Shower February 10 & 11 ~ St Francis of Assisi Helping Hands Committee is once again holding its  

Annual Baby Shower to benefit for young mothers in need. We will be collecting NEW, UNWRAPPED baby items such as: 

Clothing, blankets diapers (larger sizes) 

Bottles, formula, diaper bags 

Strollers, car seats and booster seats 

Baby products such as shampoo, soap, lotion &amp; powder 

Bibs, pacifiers, onesies and sleepers 

Cash and check donations are also accepted 

(NO cribs or used items will be accepted) Donations accepted before and after all masses February 10 &11, 2024 

All items will benefit the “Courage” program through St. Germaine Parish and will be distributed to single mothers in the south-

western greater Chicago area. Won’t you please help support these young women who have chosen LIFE for their babies? 

Questions? Contact:  Tami Klein 708-203-4896 tami113@comcast.net Ann Carroll 708-642-1784 acarroll1152@att.net  



 

 

Suzanne Alfarah 

My name is Suzanne Alfarah. I chose to go to NCYC for a couple of reasons. I have been told by people who 
have gone that it is amazing, and how much they loved it.  And my son was going, and I wanted to be there with 
him.  

It was the trip of a lifetime.  There were inspiring speakers, moving homilies by priests and bishops, and great 
praise and worship music throughout the entire trip. We took breaks for meals and were able to connect and re-
flect on the talks or performances. We shared our thoughts and feelings about what we took away from each of 
the different presentations. This helped us by sharing our own perspectives with our group and being able to lis-
ten to what they were able to take away from it.  

It's hard to put the experience into words. It was an energy in the atmosphere that you felt from everyone around 
you. To look around at a stadium full of 12,000 young people singing praise and worship to God. Holding hands 
with one another and kneeling down on the cement floor for adoration of the blessed sacrament.   

Father Kartje, president of St. Mary of the Lake/Mundelein Seminary in Mundelein, Illinois was one of the speak-
ers at the convention. He holds a doctorate in Scripture and Astrophysics.  He spoke about the theme of the con-
vention, Fully Alive. He gave a great talk about how faith and science do not contradict each other they go hand 
in hand. 

He continued his talk explaining how we could not have science if it were not for God. He made the connection 
between faith and science as both being ways of looking at the world “one looks at it with the lens of a telescope 
and one looks at it through the glass of the monstrance.” 

At one of the masses the bishop actually took the Eucharist out of the monstrance and processed out of the sta-
dium cradling it in his arms to show how precious it is. Showing the kids that it's not the gold monstrance that we 
are worshiping it is what is inside that we worship and adore. 

The closing mass on the last day was also a powerful homily.  It was given by Bishop Joseph A. Espaillat. He 
spoke to the young people about so many important topics. He talked about joy over fear. He talked about how 
we will have suffering, as Jesus did so we should too. But if we have faith, we will still have joy.  

I thank God for making it possible for me to have this experience, and even better I was able to share it with my 
son and grow my faith at the same time helping him grow his faith.  

I hope every teen at St. Francis will take advantage of going on the next convention and parents that can join 
their kids as well you will learn and reignite your faith too. Parents and young adults please make this convention, 
as well as other youth ministry events, as much of a priority as all of your other commitments. Whether they are 
sports, academics, or social obligations, making time for Jesus, to practice and strengthen your faith is the most 
important obligation we have. NCYC is a great way to do that. 



 

 

          

Cardinal Joseph Bernardin Catholic School is a  

TWICE Recognized Exemplary High Performing  

National Blue Ribbon School of Academic Excellence 

GRADES PreK through 8 

WE ARE YOUR PARISH SCHOOL! 

VISIT OUR OPEN HOUSE / PRIVATE 
TOUR EVENT  

SUNDAY, January 28, 2024  

11am until 1pm 

visit www.cjbschool.org to REGISTER 

click on ADMISSIONS, OPEN HOUSE, REGISTER 

or use this QR Code 

 

 

Cardinal Joseph Bernardin Catholic School is 
sponsored by St. Francis of Assisi, St. Julie 
Billiart, St. Stephen Deacon & Martyr, and St. 
Elizabeth Seton.  Additionally, we welcome 
children from other parishes and households 
whose parents are seeking a Christ-centered, 
academically excellent educational environ-
ment.  CJB is located adjacent to St. Elizabeth 
Seton Parish – at 9250 W. 167

th
 Street in Or-

land Hills. 

 

Share the news of our OPEN HOUSE and 
PERSONAL TOURS with your family and 
friends who may be looking for an academi-
cally excellent school!  Experience the CJB 
Difference! 

 

For questions, contact our Enrollment  
Director, Mrs. Cynthia Devlin at 
cdevlin@cjbschool.org or call 
708-403-6525 ext 127. 

Join Father Artur Sowa 

and fellow parishioners, 

in September 2024, as 

we travel through 

France.   

We will visit Paris,  
Lisieux, Normandy, 

Mont St. Michel, and 
the Loire Valley.   

Watch the bulletin for 
informational meeting  

details. 

PARISH LIFE COMMISION 

 

 

The Social Committee at St. Francis of Assisi is hosting a 

Fish Fry and is inviting everyone to attend! 

When: Friday, February 16, 2024 from 4:30pm – 7:00pm 

Where: Downstairs in Upton Hall 

You will have the following options to choose from: 

Cod dinner $12.00 

Shrimp dinner $12.00 

Cod and/or Shrimp dinner includes one/half pound of sea-

food, coleslaw, potato wedges, salad, roll, dessert, and a 

beverage. 

We hope everyone can come and enjoy this evening! Don’t 

forget to invite your family, friends and/or neighbors. BOYB 

too! 

Tickets will be sold the weekends of February 3, 4 and Feb-

ruary 10, 11 before/after all masses. No tickets will be sold 

at the door! 

Any questions please email Laurie Arredondo 

dondolj@att.net 

http://www.cjbschool.org
mailto:cdevlin@cjbschool.org


 

 

Jerry Baldwin 

Leslie Bartosz 

Chris Becker 

Sr Dolores Blahaus 

Janice Blouin 

John Blouin 

Rich Bonetti 

Mariano Centeno 

Michael Craig 

Patricia DiGangi 

Edmund Dizon 

Kevin Drown 

Ann Marie Egan 

Pam England 

Ray Farinella 

Desirea Fetkenheuer 

Marilyn Gallagher 

Sandy Gibson 

Gerald & Elizabeth Gill 

Tori Goytia 

Carol Grunow 

Rich Hayes 

Thomas Hickey 

David Hyland 

Carol Janes 

Eleanor Katauskas 

Henry Kielbowicz 

Rita Killoren 

Jackson Klein 

Rob Klein 

John & Mary Lejawa 

Debbie Lipien 

George Lopuszynski 

Laurel & Julianne McGrenera 

Joelle McMaster 

Peter Montovani 

John Moritti 

Wanda Murawski 

Gwen Norvilas 

Randy Pope 

John Prohaska 

Melanie, Colin & Baby Rook 

Frank Scellato 

Anthony Sopata 

Danuta Sowa 

Chuck Steffens 

Huey Treacy 

Kimberly Trochuck 

Monika Winters 

Ken Witowski 

SICK RELATIVES & FRIENDS 

Names of sick relatives and friends normally appear in the bulle-

tin for six weeks. After six weeks, the names are written into our 

parish book of prayers for continued remembrance. At the re-

quest of the family, Names will appear in the bulletin for a longer 

period. 

  

 

Georgianna Farias 
 

Steve Oleszkiewicz 

 

John Osborne 

 

Jackie Yahl 

Please keep those listed below in your daily prayers 

Saturday, January 27th 

5:00PM John & Jeannette Wilkos rq. by The Grekowicz Family, 

Edward Uher rq. by Sharon Uher & family, Aldona Sarge rq. by 

Family, Kupiec Mieczyslaw rq. by Family, Buras Janina rq. by 

Family 

 
Sunday, January 28th 

8:00AM Mary Gensler rq. by Family, Linda Huckabee rq. by Rita 

Killoren, Margaret Hannon rq. by Paul & Anne Lebert 

 
10:00AM Rose & John Wrubel rq. by Family, Geraldine Zwolinski 

rq. by debi & Karen Ross 

 
12:00PM Bridget Kubicki rq. by Frank & Anne Kubicki, Charles 

N. Koziel rq. by Jackie Koziel, Jozefa & Ignacy Wons rq. by Fam-

ily 

 
Monday, January 29th 

8:30AM Dorothy & Edward Chanda rq. by children, Lucy Venditti 

rq. by The Lenczycki Family, Mary Hellman rq. by daughters, 

Aldona Sarge rq. by Gary & Edita Sarge 

 
Tuesday, January 30th 

8:30AM Anne Bohan rq. by Maureen Niswonger, Jimmy & Hieu 

Phan (healing), Michelle Toppi (healing) rq. by Pam & Mario Marr 

 
Wednesday, January 31st 

8:30AM Antoinette Twarok rq. by Pam & Mario Marr, Anna 

Deliowska rq. by Mike & Roxanne Zoladz, Lucy Phan (healing) 

 
Thursday, February 1st 

8:30AM Florence Grekowicz rq. by The Grekowicz Family, Joan 

Rendell rq. by Cindy Bennecke, Theresa Abbatemarco rq. by 

Mary Therese Munaretto, Linda Huckabee rq. by Mike & Marje 

Curran 

 
Friday, February 2nd 

8:30AM Linda Huckabee rq. by Jan & Peg Sheehan, Virginia 

Zbos rq. by Jimmy & Lucy Phan, Rich Tyrrell rq. by Lois Tyrrell 

 
Saturday, February 3

rd
 

5:00PM John & Janina Duda rq. by The Liptak Family, Biance 

Liptak rq. by The Liptak Family, Deceased member of the Bafia 

Family rq. by The Liptak Family, Thomas O’Donnell rq. by Fami-

ly, Jack Fornaris rq. by Frank & Betty Lettiere, Joan Eckel rq. by 

John Eckel 

 
Sunday, February 4th 

8:00AM Pauline Ciarrocchi rq. by family, Bernadette Tomasek 

rq. by Rita Killoren, Anna Deliowska rq.by Kathy Biederman, 

Robert Brusich rq. by Bill & Beth Doyle, Russ Vaccaro rq.by Ted 

Grekowicz 

 
10:00AM Donald Staab rq.by family, Philip & Bernadette 

Cederstrom rq. by family, Stanley Komperda rq. by family, Julie 

Branchaw rq. by Ramona Branchaw, Joe Miroballi rq. by Ben & 

Liz Lopresti 

 
12:00PM The People of St. Francis  

WEEKLY MASS INTENTIONS 
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St. Francis of Assisi Parish Community St. Francis of Assisi Catholic Church 
15050 South Wolf Road, Orland Park, Illinois  60467-3028 

Website: http://www.sfaorland.org   Parish office e-mail: parishoffice@sfaorland.org   Parish phone: 708-460-0042 
 

 
WEEKEND MASS SCHEDULE: Saturday - 5:00 PM; Sunday - 8:00 AM, 10:00 AM, 12:00 PM 

WEEKDAY MASS SCHEDULE:  Monday-Friday at 8:30 AM 

The Parish offices are located in the lower level of the church. En-
trance is via the walkway at the west side of the church building.  
Hours 9:00 AM - 4:30 PM, Monday thru Friday. Evenings and 
weekends are by appointment. The Chapel is located at the north-
east corner of the Church. 
 
ADMINISTRATION  Phone: 460-0042,  Fax: 460-0136 
Office Manager: Paula Belski (pbelski@sfaorland.org) 
Director of Facilities: Jim Hahn (jhahn@...) 
Parish Accountant: Kathleen Biederman (kbiederman@...) 
Receptionists: Ann Carroll (acarroll@...), Teri Sankey (tsankey…) 
Comm. Coordinator: Allison Domenick (adomenick@...) 
Liturgy Coordinator: Gina Vitucci (gvitucci@...) 
Facilities Maintenance: Monika Czajczyk, Tony Candelaria 
 
MUSIC MINISTRY   
Phone: 708-460-9831 
Director: Leanne Stoterau (music@sfaorland.org) 
 
YOUTH MINISTRY 
Phone: 708-460-0042 (sfyg@sfaorland.org) 
 
 

RELIGIOUS EDUCATION 
15010 Wolf Rd., Orland Park, IL  60467 
Phone: 708-460-0155; FAX: 708-460-5086 
Dir: Mary Kay Burberry, ext. 240 (mkburberry@sfaorland.org) 
Coordinator: Jackie O’Malley, ext. 242 (jomalley@...) 
Office Manager: Maureen Krzyminski, ext. 244 (mkrzyminski@...) 
 
The Religious Ed Offices are located in the St. Francis Center, up the 
hill, west of the church. Religious Ed office hours are Monday thru 
Thursday, 9:00 AM - 4:30 PM. The Religious Ed offices are closed on 
Fridays. 
 
 
CARDINAL JOSEPH BERNARDIN (CJB) SCHOOL 
9250 W.167th St., Orland Hills, IL 60487 
Phone: 708-403-6525 
Principal: Jeanne Pagliaro  
Web page: www.cjbschool.org 
 
Our elementary Catholic Regional school is located 
on the campus of St. Elizabeth Seton parish at 167th & 94th Ave.  

REV. ARTUR SOWA, Pastor 
(asowa@sfaorland.org) 

SR. GAEL GENSLER, OSF, Pastoral Associate 
(ggensler@sfaorland.org) 

REV. JAY SUERO, Associate Pastor 
(jsuero@sfaorland.org) 

REV. EDWARD F. UPTON, Pastor Emeritus 
(edfupton@aol.com) 

REV. RICH YOUNG, OSA, Weekend Presider 

DEACON DANIEL CARROLL, Permanent Deacon 
 

DEACON JOHN DONAHUE, Permanent Deacon 
(jdonahue@sfaorland.org) 

DEACON MICHAEL KILEY, Permanent Deacon 
(mkiley@sfaorland.org) 

DEACON TIM McCORMICK, Permanent Deacon 
(tmccormick@sfaorland.org) 

DEACON MICHAEL PINDELSKI, Permanent Deacon 
(mpindelski@sfaorland.org) 

DEACON BRIAN WHITEFORD, Permanent Deacon 
(bwhiteford@sfaorland.org) 

REGISTRATION  Become a registered member of the parish by completing a registration form which is found in Church. 
 

BECOME A CATHOLIC - R.C.I.A.  The Rite of Christian Initiation for Adults. Anyone interested in becoming a Catholic, please contact the 
parish office at 708-460-0042 
 

SACRAMENT OF BAPTISM  Baptisms can be arranged by appointment. A baptismal conference will be set up with the parents. 
 
 

SACRAMENT OF RECONCILIATION Communal celebration of the Sacrament will be held during Advent and Lent. Individual confessions are 
heard on Saturdays at 9:00 - 9:30 AM to allow time for sanitizing the church before Funerals and Weddings. 
 

SACRAMENT OF MARRIAGE Weddings need to be scheduled at least 4-6 months in advance upon approval of a priest. Couples are remind-
ed to secure the church date before the reception hall. Please check our website for more details. 
 

SACRAMENT OF ANOINTING OF THE SICK  Those of advanced age or suffering from a chronic or serious illness are invited to be anointed. 
A priest is available to offer the Sacrament whether the ill person is at home or in the hospital. Please call 708-460-0042. Anointing will also be 
offered on Mondays after Morning Mass. 

http://www.sfaorland.org/
https://cjbschool.org/

